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Welcome to the winter edition of ‘Ponderings’.  

We hope you find items of interest to all who care about 

our wonderful Moonee Ponds Creek. 

As a group we are still feeling the loss of our former 

editor, David Widdowson, greatly. 

I thank those who have contributed to this Winter 

edition: The Honourable Kelvin Thomson, Kaye Oddie, 

Rachel Lopes, Charlotte Napper, Melissa Doherty, Anna 

Lanigan and Maurice Austin. I hope to see as many 

members as possible at our next meeting on June 17th 

at Sam Merrifield Library, Moonee Ponds. 
 

John Kavanagh  

President of Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek Inc. 

and Acting Editor of ‘Ponderings’  
 

(If anyone would like to enquire about being editor of ‘Ponderings’ 

it would be gratefully received.) 
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First Nations Cultural Training 
 

Chain of Ponds Governance Group members and friends attended Cultural Safety training 

on 1 May with Aunty Kym Monahan, Greater Western Water’s First Nations Advisor. A 

wonderful session, and an important priority to continue our learning journey. Also, great 

timing as we prepare to welcome Wurundjeri Elders to our next Governance Group meeting 

(June) and we hope, the beginning of a long-standing connection. Planning and design of the 

Cultural Immersive Trail (new name coming) is well underway with Wurundjeri Elders 

guiding the way. This project is due to be completed at the same time as the Reimagining 

Moonee Ponds Creek project and we’re thinking we’ll need a big party in Spring to celebrate 

them both. Thanks to Troy Pederson for helping build these connections with the Wurundjeri 

Woi-wurrung Cultural Heritage and Aboriginal Corporation. 
  

Litter – Arti Project 
 

Neil Sutton continues to weave his magic with litter, this time also with Chain of Ponds 

Governance Group member and artist, Catherine van Wilgenburg, and the kids at 

Westbreen Primary School. 
 

Neil tells us: “Week 4 of the project kicked off this morning and as ever the kids were 

passionate to get their hands on the (washed) litter to use their creativity to express their 

ideas on litter and waterways in the form of small sculptures. Each grade 5/6 class (of which 

there are four involved in the program) have been very keen from the start, and already 

know so much about plastic pollution and the impact on wildlife.  
 

Prior to today’s session, the kids learnt about local litter sources, how litter moves from 

streets to waterways, the impact of litter on local wildlife and the cultural lens of caring for 

country. We have cleaned up the school and the local streets and the creek during separate 

out of school sessions, and now we are focussing on taking what we have learnt to create 

artwork in the class, that will build awareness around the litter problem on Pascoe Street, in 

Pascoe Vale, which is connected to Westbreen Creek via a short stormwater drain. With 6 

more sessions to go, the program will end with a PICKUP PARTY at the school where all the 

artwork will be displayed. The final large Litter-arti sculpture will be displayed in the school 

initially, then hopefully in the local shopping strip and potentially as part of a Litter-art 

exhibition in the Incinerator Gallery. Watch this space.” 

 

 

Visit From OZWater’24 
 

Delegates from OzWater’24, toured the Reimagining Moonee Ponds Creek site on 3 May 

and were very impressed! It was a team effort to bring the tour about and thanks go to 

Greater Western Water, Melbourne Water and Alex Lee at Spiire for supporting the tour and 

chatting to interested delegates on the day. 
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                              John St Oak Park 

The landscaping works at 2a John Street Oak Park are almost 

complete. Council purchased the property at John Street in 2021 and 

has now converted the property to open space. A new path connection 

to the creek trail has been included and a labyrinth, providing a place 

for rest and reflection amongst the creek surrounds. The site also 

includes a drink fountain, seating, nature play and a lawn area.  

A community planting day will take place on site on Saturday 

August 10th between 10 a.m. and 12 noon. 
 

                                       Gardens for Wildlife 

Gardens for Wildlife is now up and running in Merri-bek. The program offers 

residents a garden assessment visit and report containing advice on enhancing 

the habitat value of their property from our volunteer Garden Guides. Whether 

you have a large backyard, or a few pots on the balcony there is lots you can do 

to support wildlife. Every garden can act as a steppingstone building links 

between our creeks and reserves. There is also a new Gardens for Wildlife 

Gardening Guide out. Hard copies will be available at Merri-bek Libraries, or 

view on our website. This resource includes information on local flora and fauna, 

and advice on how gardeners at home can include habitat friendly elements into 

their garden to welcome the wildlife in. Find the new garden guide or learn more 

about the program at merri-bek.vic.gov.au/gardens-for-wildlife.  

 

             Nest Boxes along the Moonee Ponds Creek 

New homes for furred and feathered friends are being created at three 

reserves along our creeks with a new nest box program. Nest boxes 

designed for small parrots, pardalotes and microbats are being 

installed in trees at Fran Street Reserve in Glenroy and J P Fawkner 

Reserve on the Moonee Ponds Creek, and K W Joyce Reserve in 

Pascoe Vale on the Westbreen Creek. These reserves offer good 

conditions for red-rumped parrots, pardalotes and microbats, but have 

a relatively young tree population. In the absence of natural hollows 

formed in old trees, artificial nest boxes can provide supplementary 

habitat for some hollow-bearing species. The program has also 

provided training in habitat management of trees for council 

arborists, and will include regular monitoring inspections to record 

who moves in. Funding for this project was allocated through the 

Merri-bek Community Budget Ideas process, where community can 

submit and vote in support of project ideas to be funded. 
 

 

           Outlook Drive, Glenroy Ecological Burn 

Earlier this month we were able to carry out an ecological burn at 

the reserve which contains remnant vegetation. The burn will help 

with weed control and improve the health and vigour of the 

vegetation. The area represents an original escarpment of native 

vegetation along the lower section of the Moonee Ponds Creek.  

The works will be followed up with some infill planting in the 

coming months. 
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Reimaging Moonee Ponds Creek Project Update 

May 2023 to July 2024 - Revegetation of creek channel banks 

The planting of more than 43,000 native trees, grasses and shrubs will be completed in a 

staged manner. While some have been planted, most of the revegetation will be done after 

the hot summer months to ensure we give the plants their best chance of survival.  

Almost 200 aquatic plants on the bottom of the creek channel in December 2023.  

Planting 7,000 native plants started in April on the southern side of the creek  

(Moonee Valley Council side). Revegetation will continue through to July 2024. 
 

 

June-July 2024 (during school holidays) - Construction of new bridge 

Due to delays with the design, the bridge will now be built in the school holidays  

after Term 2 from late June to mid July 2024.  
 

March 2024 to August 2024 - Construction of Merri-bek shared paths 

The shared path on the northern side of the creek will be one of the last activities to be 

completed, after the pond and terracing works are finished (~August 2024).  

December 2023 to August 2024- Construction of pond, channel bank 

terracing, and new stairs 

Works to put the ‘pond’ back into Moonee Ponds Creek are now in progress, along with 

works to create stepped terracing (like a natural amphitheatre) on the creek banks.  

These works are happening on the Merri-bek Council side. 

 
 

Construction of pond and terracing in progress. 
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What’s In A Name?  
by Kaye Oddie (Photos from Anna Lanigan) 

The Tarnuk 
 

The Tarnuk is located in the upper part of the Moonee Ponds Creek at Westmeadows.  It is a natural part of the 
Creek with surrounding grassy woodland.  But how did it get its name?  In Wurundjeri language, tarnuk,  
means a native bucket.  According to the State Library (SLV) document – a transcription of the 1867 journal of 
William Thomas, assistant protector of Aborigines of Port Phillip, by Marguerita Stephens, published by the 
Victorian Aboriginal Corporation for Languages in 2014 – a tarnuk is a small Aboriginal pail for holding water, 
always carried by the Aboriginal women in going on a journey and filled at each creek crossing.   
A tarnuk is made from the elbow or burl found on old red, blue or white gum trees.  And such old River Red Gums 
are found along the upper Moonee Ponds Creek.  Local Gullum Willam Balluk tribe members would make 
tarnuks - water buckets and bowls - from the burls of the trees. 
  

But it is the association with ‘holding water’ that gave rise to naming The Tarnuk at Westmeadows.   
The flattish land around the Creek here is a natural retarding basin for flood events.  

Water authorities called it the Wright Street Retarding Basin.   
 

In 2006, a subcommittee of the Tullamarine Landfill Community Consultative Committee, funded by parent 
company Cleanaway, established a strategy to raise community awareness and appreciation of this unique but 

little known area.  Extension of the shared path to Woodlands Historic Park and interpretative signage were part 
of the Strategy.  And as part of this, early Creek crusader and member of the MPCCC (Moonee Ponds Creek Co-
ordination Committee), Bronwyn Riddell, suggested a less utilitarian name be given to this attractive section of 

the Creek - The Tarnuk.   
In consultation with Wurundjeri members, the name was officially registered on the Victorian  

Geographic Place Names Register. 

 
Some photos below illustrate The Tarnuk and a tarnuk. 
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News from the Lower Section of Moonee Ponds Creek by Kaye Oddie 
 

Governance Issues 
 The lower Moonee Ponds Creek encompasses the section from Kensington 

downstream through North and West Melbourne to its junction with the Yarra River 

at Docklands. It lies within the municipality of Melbourne but the Creek corridor is 

in multiple land ownership, management and responsibilities; multiple government 

jurisdictions and policies; overarching strategic plans, corporate interests; overlying 

transport issues....  It is impacted by large infrastructure such as City Link, rail and 

the West Gate Tunnel Project.  But it also has areas of open space, the Capital City 

Trail shared path and plans to enhance open space in association with the Arden 

and Macaulay urban renewal areas.  

 It is this complexity that puts it into the too hard basket to get the multiple layers 

of government and corporate organisations to co-operate on implementing change.  

However the Melbourne City Council has recently approved an Advocacy Plan to try 

to address this.  It seeks to integrate the multiple issues currently applicable to the 

lower Moonee Ponds Creek, collating background information, land 

owners/management, projects, lead agencies and current status.  It seeks updates on 

the implementation, funding and timeframes for improvement projects and other 

planning issues.  

Importantly, it calls for action on two priority matters:   

(1) for the State Government to approve and release the Moonee Ponds Creek 

Implementation Plan, which the Planning Minister has been sitting on for 3 

years and  

(2) for the reinstatement of the Capital City Trail shared path to Docklands, that 

was cut off when the Docklands Studios was expanded. 

  

The Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek welcomes the Advocacy Plan and expresses its 

appreciation to Cr. Rohan Leppert, Lead of the Council’s Environment portfolio and 

Deputy Lead of the Planning portfolio, for being the major proponent of the plan.   

 

The detailed plan can be seen under Agenda, item 6.2 at the Council Committee 

meeting:  https://www.melbourne.vic.gov.au/about-council/committees-meetings/

meeting-archive/pages/future-melbourne-committee-19-march-2024.aspx 
 

Chelmsford St, Kensington, Draft Open Space Concept Plan 
 
 

The City of Melbourne invites comment about a draft concept plan prepared for the 

former warehouse at 70-90 Chelmsford St, Kensington, which abuts the Moonee 

Ponds Creek.  Go to https://participate.melbourne.vic.gov.au/chelmsford-

street-open-space.  Comment closes 17 June.  

A preliminary concern with the draft plan is a proposed path at the top of the so-

called Kensington Embankment on the Creek side, which would take out a third of 

the vegetated embankment, that the community has been planting and maintaining, 

with several Melbourne Water grants, since 2003!  The draft plan will be discussed 

at the FoMPC meeting on 17 June. 
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WAR ON PLASTIC – CROSS KEYS LITTER CLEAN UP 
On Sunday 5 May Moonee Valley Sustainability organized a Litter Clean Up at Cross Keys Reserve. It was well attended 

and removed a significant amount of litter along the Moonee Ponds Creek in the vicinity of the Reserve. There have been a 

number of litter clean ups at the Cross Keys site since the Moonee Ponds Creek Litter Clean Up team was established, 

and the site appears to be improving. I think that the State Government initiatives last year of Container Deposit 

Legislation, and a ban on single use plastics, are helping. 

Kelvin Thomson 
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Litter! Litter! Litter! 

… and 0n Sunday March 3rd the Annual Clean Up Australia Day took place and many 

events took place in close proximity to the Moonee Ponds Creek.  

It was very satisfying to see so many community members taking part… thank you to all 

who took part and the following is a thank you from the team at Clean Up Australia Day.  

_________________________ 
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'Artist Olivia Chin invites young people aged 12 - 

25 years to take part in two  

community arts workshops exploring the restora-

tion and re-naturalisation of Moonee Ponds Creek 

through art.  

Participants are encouraged to explore themes of  

connection and environmental  

stewardship, while creatively imagining the fu-

ture of urban environments from their own per-

spective and experience. 
 

Olivia is looking for passionate folks who might 

be interested in sharing their  

expert knowledge of the Creek with young people. 

You might have a special interest in bugs, birds 

or fish along the creek, take part in clean ups, or 

know a lot about local plants, and Olivia would 

love to hear from you!  

She can be contacted at 

oliviaclaire.chin@gmail.com  
 

Using different creative mediums—including 

charcoal, chalk, paint,  

photography, and sound recording—participants 

are invited to contribute  

towards the making of a  

large-scale, collaborative banner,  

which will be exhibited in the  

Body Field  

exhibition from  

Saturday, 7 December 2024 to  

Olivia Chin and Her Community Arts Project 

If you have any articles or photos you would 

like to submit for consideration for any future 

editions of ‘Ponderings’ please do so by  

emailing fompc.ponderings@gmail.com 

Healthy Waterways Strategy Information Session 

            Wed 12 June, 2024, 1-2pm, hosted by Melbourne Water online 

Register at waterway.strategy@melbournewater.com.au 
  

                     Hear how the Healthy Waterways Strategy 2018-2028 is tracking: 
 

• Where has good progress been made? 

• How are targets like stormwater and vegetation tracking? 

• What impact does a changing climate have on waterways? 

• Where are the priority areas for protecting and enhancing waterways? 

mailto:oliviaclaire.chin@gmail.com
mailto:waterway.strategy@melbournewater.com.au
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From the Archives  
(Not the easiest article to read but still incredibly interesting.)  
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Sightings Along the Creek 
Photos by Maurice Austin 
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HISTORY OF MOONEE PONDS CREEK TALK 
On Thursday 2 May former Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek President Kelvin  

Thomson spoke at the Glenroy Community Hub on “The History of Moonee Ponds 

Creek and its Friends”. His talk was arranged by Merri-bek Libraries as part of  

National Trust Australian Heritage Month, which ran from 18 April till 18 May. 

The talk was well attended, and gave people who had grown up close to the creek a 

chance to reminisce about their own childhood experiences. 

Kelvin also spoke about the history of the Moonee Ponds Creek, and its friends, at 

the Coburg Library last year. For anyone who missed these presentations, but is  

interested in the creek’s history, another opportunity is coming! The City of Moonee 

Valley has invited Kelvin to do a similar presentation.  
 

It will most likely take place on September 19 at 6pm, at the Sam Merrifield 

Library. Full details will be provided when they are finalized. 
 
 

MOONEE PONDS CREEK PROJECT A PRECEDENT? 
Kelvin Thomson arranged, through Ben Davis of Friends of Edgar’s Creek, for an in-

spection of the naturalization works along our creek by Friends of Edgar’s Creek. 

This took place on Sunday 28 April at 2pm. The Friends of Edgar’s Creek saw, and 

heard about, the work that has been done in the Brosnan Crescent Strathmore North 

area. 

The group then went to Ronald Street Coburg East, and inspected an area of Edgar’s 

Creek which was concrete lined in the 1980s. The Friends of Edgar’s Creek is likely 

to use the Moonee Ponds Creek example to press for action to address the concrete in 

Edgar’s Creek. 
 

SHIPPING CONTAINER 
It is with disappointment that we report that Moonee Valley Council has granted 

the Men’s Shed of Strathmore permission for a second shipping container on the 

Nursery Corner land in Strathmore. The Friends of Moonee Ponds Creek Inc., like 

many in our community, are fully supportive of the work of Men’s Shed’s around 

Australia, and particularly the excellent work of the Strathmore Men’s Shed.  

We are, however, disappointed that public open space adjacent to the Moonee 

Ponds Creek will be occupied by a second shipping container.  

In brief ... 


